

Religious Fundamentalism in South-East Asia

Ahmad Abi Shifa, Calvin Teoh Soon Neng and Mingxuan Lin

As a region with a long history of trade and interaction with both the East and the West, Southeast Asia is a melting pot of peoples, cultures, and beliefs. At the intersection of the world's most dominant religions, being able to manage the tensions between these beliefs and practices remains a key barrier to progress for the region. In this series, London Politica examines the risks and challenges posed by religious fundamentalism in South-East Asia, and how various governments have tried to tackle them.

Indonesia

Indonesia is home to the greatest number of Muslims in the world, taking in around 225 million Muslims. It is thus no surprise that religious fundamentalism is a concern in Indonesia. The Covid-19 pandemic has given a boost to Islamist groups who claim that the Covid-19 virus is a sign that the end days are coming and that their fight is reaching a climax of sorts. With the Covid-19 virus originating from China, Islamist groups in Indonesia have used that as "God's sign" that they should focus on attacking Chinese Indonesians. They do this believing Chinese Indonesians are indirectly aiding The Chinese government's treatment of Muslim Uyghurs. The Jamaah Ansharut Daulah (JAD) group, for example, have focused their efforts on violently demonstrating against China. This strong support for the Uyghurs has led other terrorist groups such as the Mujahidin Indonesia Timur (MIT) to back foreign-based groups such as East Turkestan Islamic Movement (ETIM), a terrorist group based in Turkmenistan.

Islamist religious fundamentalism has always been a major concern in Indonesia, but the rise of ISIS has accelerated the impacts of terrorist groups.³ The first group to pledge allegiance to ISIS in Indonesia was the MIT, who are the only terrorist group in Indonesia to have conquered an area of land in Poso. Despite the reduction of Islamist terrorist attacks, which started in January 2016 with family-led bombings, ISIS' reach is still active in the corners of the Indonesian dark web, where they distribute propaganda and recruit radicalised youths. IHS Markit has stated that low-capability attacks remain "probable", but the greatest danger lies in the resurgent insurgency in the Papua region. Experts have suggested that Indonesian authorities were largely caught off-guard by the innovation and randomness of the attacks, ranging from family-led bombings in Surabaya in May 2018 to an attack on Indonesia's Chief Security Minister Wiranto in October 2019. Overall, these attacks and a few other major incidents have left 20 dead and a few dozens injured in recent years. These have led IHS Markit to categorise the risk of Indonesian terrorism as "High".⁴

The work of counterterrorism police unit Densus 88 (Special Detachment 88) has helped Indonesia avoid a large-scale attack such as the one in Bali. The authorities from 2018 to early 2020 have detained around 700 individuals for terrorism charges. The government has also ramped up efforts by passing a law in 2018 revising existing anti-terrorism laws which now provide for longer detention periods and criminalises foreign fighters. It also gives greater powers to the Indonesian authorities to arrest on suspicion instead of only fighting back whenever an incident occurs. On an international level, Indonesia has also used its

Security Council Presidency of the United Nations to push through a resolution calling for the prosecution, rehabilitation, and reintegration of those involved in terrorism-related offences.⁵ The domestic and international actions of the Indonesian government show its hard stance against Islamist extremism, which is significant in the country hosting the largest number of Muslims worldwide.

Despite the efforts mentioned above, many concerns remain. In fact, one of the most significant risks is radicalisation.⁶ Out of the many sources of radicalisation, the main three ones are prisons, universities, and religious schools. Research by the University of Indonesia has shown that "high-risk" prisoners recruit other convicts in prison.⁷ In universities, on the other hand, the National Counter-Terrorism Agency (BNPT) has revealed that terrorist agents have entered universities to radicalise students, even reaching top Indonesian universities such as the University of Indonesia in Jakarta.⁸ Lastly, some pesantrens and madrasahs, or religious schools, have spread extremist teachings and have militarised their students.⁹¹⁰

Another concern is the growing Arabisation of Indonesia, that is, the import of Saudi-based understandings of the Muslim religion which may blunt the government's efforts to stop fundamentalist threats. The fall of the former governor of Jakarta Basuki Tjahaja Purnama (Ahok) has acted as a tipping point for Indonesian Islam. At the end of 2016, tens of thousands of Indonesian Muslims marched in Jakarta against what they perceived to be blasphemous comments from Ahok. Following this event, President Joko Widodo appointed conservative cleric Ma'ruf Amin as his Vice President in the 2019 elections, which shows, according to critics, a slide towards a more conservative form of Islam. These events are all accompanied by Indonesia's trend towards Salafism, a more conservative form of Islam supported by Saudi Arabia. Saudi proselytisation usually goes hand in hand with violent acts against Shia and Sufi Muslims, Christians, and other smaller Muslim sects such as Ahmadiyyah. This could potentially add to the spread of Salafi-Jihadism, thereby accelerating the efforts of terrorist groups to disrupt Indonesia. 12

In the next five years, many factors will determine whether religious fundamentalism will grow, remain constant or shrink in Indonesia. The first factor is the government's response. Currently, the government has taken relatively effective measures to stamp out any large incidents, and recent bills have given them more powers to stop lone wolfs. However, governmental efforts might stifle if the leadership takes a more conservative turn for electoral purposes. Lastly, the conservative march will need to be closely monitored to assess whether it placates Islamist groups in Indonesia in search of a more conservative government or whether it feeds into the Islamist groups' narrative of success.

Myanmar

Buddhist fundamentalism in Myanmar burgeoned after the 2011 political reforms, which led to the transfer of governance from the military junta to a civil government led by Aung San Suu Kyi. Buddhist fundamentalism in Myanmar is characterised by religious-based nationalism, Islamophobia and anti-Muslim rhetoric, and communal violence. In Myanmar, where Buddhists account for 80 per cent of the population, Buddhist fundamentalism is critical in analysing Myanmar's socio-political risk climate.¹

Buddhist fundamentalism, manifested and promoted through nationalist organisations, is emplacing hotbeds of religious clashes across Myanmar. The Association for the Protection of Race and Religion (also known by its Burmese acronym, MaBaTha), later renamed as the

Buddha Dhamma Charity Foundation, is one of the most influential Buddhist nationalist organisations. MaBaTha employs the narrative of a siege mentality on Buddhism to mobilise the Buddhist community, most prominently by conjuring a spectre of an Islamic threat to Buddhism. For instance, they often play up the displacement of Buddhism by Islam in nearby countries such as Afghanistan and Bangladesh, and Islamic terrorism against Buddhists in Sri Lanka and Thailand.² MaBaTha also resorts to using rumours and fake news to instil fear amongst Buddhists. For example, they spread the belief that Muslim men are culprits of raping and forcing Buddhist women to convert to Islam.³ Buddhist fundamentalists consistently rejuvenate these narratives with newer events, such as using the 2017 Muslim-affiliated al-Yaqin attacks in the Rakhine state in Myanmar to continue stoking fear.⁴ The combination of these narratives and the religious legitimacy MaBaTha has through the well-respected Buddhist monks in their ranks means that grassroots support for Buddhist fundamentalism is unlikely to wane.⁵

MaBaTha's relatively successful mobilisation of Buddhists has led to two contemporary risk factors of Myanmar's stability. First, the virality of anti-Muslim hate speech and discrimination by the Buddhist majority, which is heightening ahead of the upcoming elections (as it did in the 2018 by-elections) slated to be held in November 2020.⁶ Second, the episodic violence targeted at Muslims over the past decade, including a Buddhist monk-led mob attack on Muslims during Ramadan prayers in 2019.⁷ The risk of large-scale instability arising from these two factors is not merely hypothetical. In 2013, Buddhist-Muslim tensions led to communal rioting, displacing around 9,000 people from one of Myanmar's major cities, Meiktila.⁸ Seething religious tensions cultivated by Buddhist fundamentalism means that reincarnations of devastating communal violence are not unexpected, particularly in the context of religious identity being a cornerstone in the upcoming national elections.⁹

Instability rooted in religious fundamentalism takes an extreme turn specifically in the Rakhine state in western Myanmar. In the Rakhine state, the socio-political risk is no longer prospective. The Rakhine state is a complicated warzone acting as the nexus of Myanmar's political instability. The conflict traces back to 2017, when Muslim insurgents from the Arakan Rohingya Salvation Army (ARSA) attacked multiple police posts in the Rakhine state. Declaring ARSA as a terrorist organisation, Myanmar's military (known as the Tatmadaw) responded violently targeting Rohingyan Muslims to the extent the United Nations condemned them for "ethnic cleansing". Meanwhile, the Arakan Army (AA), a Buddhist fundamentalist and secessionist organisation, started its campaign to create an independent state in Rakhine and has been in combat with the Tatmadaw since early 2019.

The tripartite conflict is unlikely to end soon. Myanmar's government designated the AA as a terrorist organisation in early 2020, signalling their desire to crack down rather than politically engage the AA.¹² Yet, the Tatmadaw is struggling to contend with the AA's guerrilla and terrorist tactics, requiring the Tatmadaw to intensify their gunpower.¹³ The implications for Myanmar's political environment is significant. Myanmar's relationship with their western neighbour, Bangladesh, is deteriorating because of a refugee crisis on Bangladesh's borders resulting from the mass exodus of Rohingyan Muslims seeking to escape persecution by both the AA and the Tatmadaw. Despite substantial opportunities for economic partnership, Bangladesh is concerned with Myanmar's willingness to take back displaced Rohingyans and the security of their borders.¹⁴ Internally, the Rakhine war is fuelling the Covid-19 crisis. A failed ceasefire in the Rakhine state is witnessing a surge in Covid-19 cases which has spread to the Yangon state, Myanmar's economic hub.¹⁵ Coupled with Myanmar's weak medical infrastructure, especially in the Rakhine state, Myanmar is

becoming an epicentre of the global pandemic.¹⁶ The political, economic, security, and now public health implications the conflict carries are defining the political risk in (western) Myanmar, which is unlikely to diminish in the near horizon.

Discounting the outright war in the Rakhine state, Myanmar's authorities has not been successful in reducing MaBaTha's nationalism in central and eastern Myanmar. Hate speech continues to proliferate despite the government's desire to stand against it. Moreover, attempting to curtail MaBaTha risks enhancing MaBaTha's rhetoric that Buddhism is besieged. After the Sangha Council (Myanmar's Buddhist authority) labelled MaBaTha as an illegal organisation, MaBaTha changed its official name but retained its strong political influence. Moreover, the Tatmadaw, still referring to the organisation as MaBaTha, has explicitly supported MaBaTha in the form of cash donations. ¹⁷ Concurrently, the state has to balance the possibility that religious minorities (especially Muslims, but also Christians) slip into violent extremism in response to Buddhist-based discrimination. ¹⁸ It is unclear how the state will move forward in its interaction with religious fundamentalism in Myanmar. The state-fundamentalist dynamic will add yet another layer of risk to Myanmar's political landscape.

Philippines

As a predominantly Catholic country and one of the closest allies of the US, one could be forgiven for assuming that the Philippines might be more insulated from religious fundamentalism and terrorism compared to the other more Muslim-dominated countries in ASEAN. However, the archipelago is home to one of the longest ongoing insurgencies in the region, and has been identified as one of the countries most exposed to ISIS in the region. While recent developments such as the establishment of the Bangsamoro Autonomous Region in Muslim Mindanao have paved the way towards greater normalisation and coexistence between the Muslim minorities and the Manila government, the growing internationalisation of the Jihadist movement in the region has proven to be a solid barrier to the peace process, and has greater implications for counterterrorism and radicalisation in ASEAN at large.

Similar to many other separatist movements across Southeast Asia, the conflict in Mindanao can be partially attributed to the partitioning and grouping of kingdoms into various colonial territories. The Moros in the Philippines originate from a group of sultanates that were clustered around the Sulu Sea. With the introduction of the colonial powers, the Sulu sultanate was eventually split between what was to become Sabah in Malaysia, and the Sulu Archipelago that was owned by the Philippines. This bifurcation produces two relevant factors in the assessment of risk in the Philippines: the stressors within Mindanao stem from a "clash between two imagined nations" of the Moros and the Filipinos, and the links between the Moros across national borders have resulted in security issues that inevitably require the cooperation of more than one national government. In the first factor, the ethno-religious nature of the Moro peoples means that securing peace will be a fraught process over the next few years. The recent years have been a positive step in that direction, with the Philippine government's peace with the Moro Islamic Liberation Front (MILF) culminating in the establishment of the Bangsamoro Autonomous Region of Muslim Mindanao (BARMM) in 2019. A year on, the government has managed to dramatically decrease political violence and demobilise many military groups in preparation for elections in 2022,3 which is an achievement worthy of note. However, while less radical groups such as MILF have acceded to the peace deal, radical jihadist groups that were closer aligned to religious goals have

continued waging a sustained campaign against the Philippine government, most notably in 2017, when a group of ISIS affiliated groups captured the city of Marawi. In order to ensure the long-term stability of any transitional authority, Manila will need to work with BARMM to ensure that they provide a space both for its physical and religious community to thrive. Failing to do so would only give further legitimacy to the groups that are contesting religious hegemony in Mindanao.⁴

Beyond the local resolution of the conflict, it is crucial to acknowledge the wider impacts of terrorism in Mindanao and the Sulu Archipelago. In order to accumulate resources for their organisations, many terrorist groups in the Sulu Sea turn to piracy, which serves as a "force multiplier" for these organisations at the expense of trade and economic stability for the region.⁵ More worrying is the growing integration of terrorist networks across South-East Asia, which utilises the porous border along the Sulu Sea to coordinate attacks and pool resources together. While a large amount of radicalised fighters had previously travelled directly to the Islamic State to support the alleged Caliphate, ISIS has begun focusing on vulnerable areas in the Philippines and South-East Asia, even as its own operations in the Middle East face a coordinated assault from Western coalitions.⁶ Despite the successful expulsion of the militants from Marawi, Duterte's government has failed to stop an increasing spate of bombings and terrorist attacks, all claimed by ISIS. Worse, a one-two punch of coronavirus and an extensive anti-terrorism act have made it even more difficult to rehouse victims of the war on terror, increasing discontent with the authorities and fuelling radicalisation among the Muslim populace. Bringing a solution to the Mindanao issue will therefore need close engagement by Manila, both within and outside the Philippines. The global nature of terrorist networks means that the organisations can move and pool resources across various national borders. During the siege of Marawi, ISIS-linked groups received help from jihadists across the region, with some fighters travelling to the city to participate. Stopping the consolidation of terrorist resources would thus require the concerted action of all the South-East Asian governments, giving no chance for groups to retreat and return in the future. For the long-term sustainability of peace in BARMM, the Philippine Government will have to look beyond simply autonomy as a solution against religious fundamentalism. While cracking down on counter terrorist groups prevents the organisation of attacks, it fails to eliminate the underlying factors of discontent that make religious ideologies so appealing in the first place. Ensuring that the Moros are able to be integrated into Philippine society, rather than remaining a hostile minority, will be the necessary and final step towards creating a long-lasting solution in the Philippines.

References

Indonesia

- 1. Abuza, Zachary, and Alif Satria. "How Are Indonesia's Terrorist Groups Weathering The Pandemic?" *The Diplomat*, June 23, 2020. https://thediplomat.com/2020/06/how-are-indonesias-terrorist-groups-weathering-the-pandemic/
- Levenia, Ulta, and Alban Sciascia. "How COVID-19 Is Reshaping Terror Threats In Indonesia" *The Diplomat*, May 4, 2020. https://thediplomat.com/2020/05/how-covid-19-is-reshaping-terror-threats-in-indonesia/
- 3. Centre for Strategic and International Studies. "The Role Of Religion In Politics: Comparing Recent Trends In Indonesia And The United States" October 2, 2019. https://www.csis.or.id/events/the-role-of-religion-in-politics-comparing-recent-trends-in-indonesia-and-the-united-states
- 4. Gardaworld. "Indonesia." Accessed September 20, 2020. https://www.garda.com/crisis24/country-reports/indonesia
- 5. UNODC. "Indonesia: Terrorism Prevention." Accessed September 20, 2020. https://www.unodc.org/indonesia/en/issues/terrorism-prevention.html
- Schmid, Alex P. "Public Opinion Survey Data to Measure Sympathy and Support for Islamist Terrorism: A Look at Muslim Opinions on Al Qaeda and IS." *International Centre for Counter-Terrorism*, February, 2017. https://icct.nl/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/ICCT-Schmid-Muslim-Opinion-Polls-Jan2 017-1.pdf
- 7. Levenia, Ulta, and Alban Sciascia. "Does Indonesia's Deradicalization Program Work?" *The Diplomat*, June 30, 2020. https://thediplomat.com/2020/06/does-indonesias-deradicalization-program-work/
- 8. "Universities In Indonesia To Fight Extremism With Own Intelligence Body" *The Straits Times*, June 26, 2020.
 - https://www.straitstimes.com/asia/se-asia/universities-in-indonesia-to-fight-extremism-with-own-intelligence-body.
- 9. Syakriah, Ardila. "Study Highlights Vulnerability Of Salafi 'Pesantren' To Radicalism" *The Jakarta Post*, December 22, 2019. https://www.thejakartapost.com/news/2019/12/22/study-highlights-vulnerability-of-sa lafi-pesantren-to-radicalism.html.
- 10. Woodward, Mark, Inayah Rohmaniyah, Ali Amin, and Diana Coleman. 2020. "Muslim Education, Celebrating Islam And Having Fun As Counter-Radicalization Strategies In Indonesia". *Perspectives on Terrorism* 4, no. 4 (October 2010): http://www.terrorismanalysts.com/pt/index.php/pot/article/view/114/html/Muslim-Education-Celebrating-Islam-and-Having-Fun-As-Counter-.
- 11. Varagur, Krithika. "How Saudi Arabia's Religious Project Transformed Indonesia" *The Guardian*, April 16, 2020. https://www.theguardian.com/news/2020/apr/16/how-saudi-arabia-religious-project-transformed-indonesia-islam
- 12. Op. cit. no. 3.

Myanmar

1. Pew-Templeton. "Religions in Burma (Myanmar)." Accessed September 19, 2020.

- http://www.globalreligiousfutures.org/countries/burma-myanmar#/?affiliations_religion_id=0&affiliations_year=2010®ion_name=All%20Countries&restrictions_year=2016
- 2. Walton, Matthew J., and Susan Hayward. "Contesting Buddhist Narratives: Democratization, Nationalism, and Communal Violence in Myanmar". *Policy Studies* 71 (January 1, 2014): https://www.jstor.org/stable/resrep06518
- 3. McCarthy, Gerard, and Jacqueline Menager. "Gendered Rumours and the Muslim Scapegoat in Myanmar's Transition". *Journal of Contemporary Asia* 47, no. 3 (May 27, 2017): 396–412. https://doi.org/10.1080/00472336.2017.1304563
- 4. International Crisis Group. "Buddhism and State Power in Myanmar", September 17, 2017.
 - https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/myanmar/290-buddhism-and-state-power-myanmar.
- 5. Ibid.
- 6. Marston, Hunter. "Stirring Hatreds Ahead of Myanmar Elections" *The Interpreter*, April 3, 2020.
 - https://www.lowyinstitute.org/the-interpreter/stirring-hatreds-ahead-myanmar-elections.
- 7. Moh Lwin, Khin M., and Phyo Thiha Cho. "Buddhist Nationalist Who Led Mob to Shut down Ramadan Prayers Running to Be an MP in November" *Myanmar NOW*, March 9, 2020.
 - https://myanmar-now.org/en/news/buddhist-nationalist-who-led-mob-to-shut-down-ramadan-prayers-running-to-be-an-mp-in-november.
- 8. "Communal Rioting Spreads in Burma" *BBC News*, March 25, 2013. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-asia-21921080.
- 9. "Rohingya Politicians Excluded from Myanmar's Upcoming Election" *Aljazeera*, August 25, 2020.
 - https://www.aljazeera.com/news/2020/08/rohingya-politicians-excluded-myanmar-up coming-election-200825100603397.html;
 - "Election 2020 | People's Pioneer Party Stands by Nationalist Candidate in Myanmar's Election" *The Irrawaddy*, September 17, 2020.
 - $https://www.irrawaddy.com/elections/peoples-pioneer-party-stands-nationalist-candid\ ate-myanmars-election.html$
- 10. Paddock, Richard C. "For Myanmar's Army, Ethnic Bloodletting Is Key to Power and Riches" *The New York Times*, January 27, 2018.
 - $https://www.nytimes.com/2018/01/27/world/asia/myanmar-military-ethnic-cleansing. \\ html.$
- 11. Bashar, Iftekharul. "Arakan Army: Myanmar's New Front of Conflict" *S. Rajaratnam School of International Studies*. Accessed September 20, 2020. https://www.rsis.edu.sg/wp-content/uploads/2019/07/CO19140.pdf
- 12. Parameswaran, Prashanth. "What Does Myanmar's New Arakan Army Terrorist Designation Mean for the Country's Security?" *The Diplomat*, March 25, 2020. https://thediplomat.com/2020/03/what-does-myanmars-new-arakan-army-terrorist-des ignation-mean-for-the-countrys-security/
- 13. "An Ethnic Militia with Daring Tactics Is Humiliating Myanmar's Army" *The Economist*, April 16, 2020.
 - https://www.economist.com/asia/2020/04/16/an-ethnic-militia-with-daring-tactics-is-humiliating-myanmars-army.

- 14. Banerjee, Sreeparna. "The Rohingya Crisis and Its Impact on Bangladesh-Myanmar Relations" *ORF Issue Brief*, August 20, 2020. https://www.orfonline.org/research/the-rohingya-crisis-and-its-impact-on-bangladesh-myanmar-relations/
- 15. Nachemson, Andrew. "Racism Is Fueling Myanmar's Deadly Second Wave of COVID-19" *The Diplomat*, September 11, 2020. https://thediplomat.com/2020/09/racism-is-fueling-myanmars-deadly-second-wave-of-covid-19/
- 16. Ibid.
- 17. Naing Zaw, Htet. "Ma Ba Tha Is a Necessity: Military" *The Irrawaddy*, June 19, 2019.
 - https://www.irrawaddy.com/news/burma/ma-ba-tha-necessity-military.html
- 18. Abdelkader, Engy. "Myanmar: The Rohingya Crises as an Analytic Lens to Understanding Violent Extremism". *Social Science Research Network*, November 25, 2019.
 - https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.cfm?abstract_id=3493716

Philippines

- 1. Lurie, Devin. "ISIS In The Philippines: A Cause For Concern" *American Security Project*, June 4, 2020. Accessed September 19, 2020. https://www.americansecurityproject.org/isis-in-the-philippines-a-cause-for-concern/
- 2. Santos, S. *Evolution Of The Armed Conflict On The Moro Front*. Philippine Human Development Report. New York: UNDP, 2005, 1.
- 3. Abuza, Zachary, and Luke Lischin. "The Challenges Facing The Philippines' Bangsamoro Autonomous Region At One Year" *United States Institute of Peace*, no. 468, June, 2020.
 - https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2020-06/20200610-sr_468-the_challenges_facing the philippines bangsamoro autonomous region at one year-sr.pdf
- 4. Franco, Joseph. "Philippines: Addressing Islamist Militancy After The Battle For Marawi" *International Crisis Group*, July 17, 2018. Accessed September 19, 2020. https://www.crisisgroup.org/asia/south-east-asia/philippines/philippines-addressing-is lamist-militancy-after-battle-marawi
- 5. Yeo, Kenneth. "Kidnapping In The Sulu Sea: Implications On Terrorism In The Philippines" *The Diplomat*, October 4, 2019. Accessed September 19, 2020. https://thediplomat.com/2019/10/kidnapping-in-the-sulu-sea-implications-on-terroris m-in-the-philippines/
- 6. Sarmiento, Bong S. "ISIS Fading In Mid East, Thriving In The Philippines" *Asia Times*, October 30, 2019. Accessed September 19, 2020. https://asiatimes.com/2019/10/isis-fading-in-mid-east-thriving-in-the-philippines/
- 7. Mendoza, Ronald U., and Dion L. Romano. "The Philippines Anti-Terrorism Act: Who Guards The Guardians?" *The Diplomat*, July 06, 2020. Accessed September 19, 2020
 - https://thediplomat.com/2020/07/the-philippines-anti-terrorism-act-who-guards-the-guardians/